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18th January 2017
Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)

held in The Old Chapel Centre on Monday 16th January 2017

Present:


Cllr. N. Beechey
- Chair




Cllr. D. Bell




Cllr. V. Cooper




Cllr. K. Halliday



Cllr. R. Savage 


Apologies:

Cllr. J. Dumelow - Vice Chair
 

In attendance:

Martha Lawes - Parish Clerk

Approximately 15 members of the public

95. Chairman’s Welcome




Cllr. Beechey hoped that parishioners had enjoyed a good Christmas and New Year. He 


said that all of APC’s thoughts were with Cllr Jacqui Fox’s family following her sudden and 


very sad death just before Christmas. A donation has been made to St Wilfrid’s Hospice 


in Eastbourne.
96. Public Questions

1. Sylvia Daw asked if the Alfriston Players could use the A board to advertise the forthcoming pantomime. 









GRANTED
2. Neil Parkinson reported that he had now received the detailed consultation data which he had requested from East Sussex County Council (ESCC). Looking solely at responses from Alfriston residents, 50% were in favour of traffic lights and 42% were opposed. However only 315 villagers responded to the consultation which is only c.17.5% of the total population. When looking at residents of High Street, North Street and Market Square the majority of responses were strongly opposed to traffic lights. A Protecting Alfriston’s Traditions & Heritage  (PATH) survey of village centre businesses showed that 83% were opposed to traffic lights and 10% were in favour. All of the detailed data is attached as Appendix B.  
3. Hannah Clarke stated that ESCC Cllr Maynard had given an assurance that key stakeholders would be updated on progress throughout the detailed design phase of the proposed traffic light scheme. She asked whether ESCC had communicated with the Parish Council. Cllr. Halliday replied that he had received information from Andrew Kier at ESCC that an update would be provided in the New Year. Andrew also advised that there would be no further public consultation on the scheme. A copy of Andrew Kier’s email is attached as Appendix C. Cllr. Beechey said that he believed the first priority of parishioners who opposed a traffic light scheme should be to make a reasoned case to stop the proposal using all available data. ESCC have clearly stated that, at present, they do not intend to consider alternative schemes. 
97. Report from East Sussex County Councillor Nick Bennett




No report. No apologies received. The Chairman commented on the absence of support 


of APC’s County Councillor.
98. Report from Wealden District Councillor Phillip Ede




No report. No apologies received.



Cllr. Savage asked when the District and County Councillors had last 






attended the Parish Council meeting. [Cllr Ede last attended in June and Cllr 




Bennett last attended in July. Apologies for absence were last received from the 



County and District Councillors in October 2016]

99. Apologies for absence



Apologies for absence were accepted from Cllr. Dumelow.
100. Minutes

100.1. Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Cooper seconded a motion that the Minutes of the 

meeting held on 21st November 2016 were approved and signed as a true and 


accurate record.







MOTION CARRIED
100.2. Cllr. Beechey duly signed the minutes

101. Finance
101.1. Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Bell seconded a motion to approve the Statement 


of Finances







MOTION CARRIED
101.2. Cllr. Halliday approved and signed Invoices for Payment
101.3. Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Bell seconded a motion to approve the Budget. Cllr. 


Bell proposed and Cllr. Halliday seconded a motion to approve a Precept of £24,164 


inclusive of £484 Council Tax Support Grant.


MOTIONS CARRIED
102. Report from Planning Committee - Cllr Bell

102.1 Applications to be considered by APC planning committee at this meeting

102.2 Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting



SDNP/16/05753/HOUS The White House West Street Alfriston






New rear two story extension, rebuild glass roof with insulated and tiled roof, new or 


enlarged windows to front and rear and internal alterations.



SDNP/16/05549/HOUS 9 The Broadway Alfriston 




   



Extension and conversion of the existing garage and guest room to the side of the main 

house to provide an enlarged guest suite. New external door and glazing with privacy 


screen to replace existing garage door.

102.3 Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA


SDNP/16/04990/HOUS 20 Kings Ride Alfriston BN26 5XP



Erect Conservatory on existing balcony




APPROVED








SDNP/16/04469/HOUS 3 The Laines, The Furlongs Alfriston BN26 5XS  



Loft conversion








APPROVED












SDNP/16/05128/FUL Wingrove Inn High Street Alfriston 

PENDING


Proposed change of use from C3 to C1 in order to create 5 no. additional hotel suites at 

Wingrove House Hotel, Alfriston










SDNP/16/05283/HOUS Saffrons House  Weavers Lane Alfriston 



Conversion of Carport into to work studio



APPROVED








SDNP/16/05753/HOUS The White House West Street Alfriston



New rear two story extension





APPROVED


SDNP/16/05549/HOUS 9 The Broadway Alfriston    



Extension and conversion of the existing garage and guest room to the side of the main 

house









APPROVED
102.4 Any other Planning Matter


Cllr. Beechey advised that a blow up phone mast had been erected at Rathfinny for one 

day in December so that its visual impact could be assessed. Cllr. Bell advised that no 


formal planning application had been lodged as yet.
103. To consider how to address the Casual Vacancy – Cllr. Beechey



The casual vacancy caused by Cllr Jacqui Fox’s untimely death has been lodged with 



Wealden District Council. A formal notice of Vacancy has been posted for a period of 14 


working days. If less than 10 parishioners request an election within 14 days, then the 



Council can fill the vacancy through co-option. If co-option is permitted the 





Council hopes to have a list of interested parishioners by the next meeting on 20th 



February.
104. Reports from Outside Bodies

104.1 Cuckmere Buses

104.2 Lorry Watch

104.3 Heartstart’s award and commendation are now displayed in a cabinet at War 



Memorial Hall.
104.4 Alfriston Emergency Group thanked APC for their continued support and have been 


busy gritting pavements, clearing floods, unblocking drains and winching cars out of 


ditches. They can now call upon 4x4 Assist – a group of 4x4 owners who can 



provide additional manpower. Cllr. Beechey offered APC’s thanks for all the AEG do 


on behalf of parishioners.
104.5 Flood Forum noted that it had been an extremely dry winter to date and that 



neighbouring water suppliers were already raising the possibility of draught 




conditions in 2017. Cllr. Bell will draft a letter to Southern Water regarding their 



practice of dispensing raw sewage into the Cuckmere River at times of high water 


levels.
104.6 Neighbourhood Watch

104.7 Twinning Committee reported on a full calendar of events and requested permission 


to hold the French Market on the Tye ion Sunday 23rd July. 
GRANTED



June Goodfield’s full report is attached as Appendix D 
104.8 Sylvie Daw reported that the outgoing events team wished to thank APC for all of 



their support. A group of village businesses, led by Nick White had held an initial 



meeting to discuss setting up a new team. Once formed all of the outgoing team’s 


funds and equipment would be transferred to the new team. Nick White said he was 


pleased to report that 80% of village businesses had expressed interest in forming a 


new events team and 70% had attended the initial meeting. The new team’s 



objectives were to safeguard the future of annual village events 
but also to promote 


and increase tourism and commerce by promoting more collaboration 




amongst village businesses. He hoped to be able to give the first report from the 



new team at the next APC. Cllr. Beechey thanked every one of the outgoing 



Events team for all of their hard work and enthusiasm. He thanked Nick White for 



stepping up to form a new team and said he looked forward to hearing how APC 



could help them to achieve their objectives. 
105. Correspondence to The Clerk

105.1 Permissions Requested / Granted

105.2 Any other Correspondence to The Clerk




The Clerk circulated copies of a letter from Michael Staff, Churchwarden, with his 



proposals for a tarmac road and parking area on the Tye and his offer to find 



sources of external funding. Councillors had previously debated this matter at length 


and agreed a course of works to Tye Road. They stated that they remained 



opposed to encouraging vehicular access and parking on the Tye. 



Cllr. Beechey confirmed that works to provide eight parking bays for disabled badge 


holders, a new gate and re-painting of the double yellow lines would be completed 


in February. The Car Park Attendants will then police parking on Tye Road. He 



apologised that the work had not been completed sooner and confirmed Councillors’ 


previous commitment to keep the matter under review.
106. Date of next meeting


The next meeting of the Council will be held at 7.15 pm on Monday 20th February 2017 in 
Alfriston War Memorial Hall. The meeting will be suspended after the Chairman’s Welcome to 
allow Public Questions and Reports from County and District Councillors.
Signed ……………………………………………………………..Nicholas Beechey - Chairman











20th February 2017
Appendix A
[image: image1.emf]Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

Chq No £ £

IT00093 David Arcusi - wages January

IT00094 Philip Grosse - wages January

IT00095 Martha Lawes - salary January

2,129.34        

IT00096 Kier Services Environmental - allotment bins Q4 141.49           

DD BT phone  advance charges 105.04           

IT00097 Wealden District Council - Willows return Q3 4,195.01        

IT00098 Viking - toner & paper 14.47             

DD CPRE membership 36.00             

IT00099 Reimbursement to Martha Lawes 449.73           

Total 7,071.08        

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

DD BT broadband and web 139.80           

DD BT phone 88.66             

DD EE car park attendants' mobile 24.30             

IT00086 David Arcusi - wages December

IT00087 Philip Grosse - wages December

IT00088 Martha Lawes - salary December

2,247.34        

IT00089 Viking - filing boxes 105.58           

IT00090 Alfriston War Memorial Hall 22.80             

IT00091 Daniel Larkin - tree and hedge work 620.00           

IT00092 Wealden District Council - litter & dog bins 720.00           

DD Souther Water - wastewater at Pavilion 71.23             

22333 HMRC Tax & Ni Q3 1,783.36        

22332 St Wilfrid's Hospice 100.00           

Total 5,923.07        

GRAND TOTAL 12,994.15      

Summary of Bank Balances 16th January 2017

£

Business Current Account 2,962.07        

Business Reserve Account 28,750.32      

TOTAL 31,712.39      

Signed by: ………………………………………………………… Councillor

………………………………………………………… Clerk

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 16th January 2017


Appendix B
Email from Neil Parkinson to APC 

We asked ESCC for the consultation results from Alfriston and from the High Street, North Street, and Village Square area, as ESCC’s headline figure, that 54% of 389 survey responses supported their scheme, was for all respondents. In short, the closer respondents are to the High Street, the greater proportion of respondents are opposed. We believe this is because the proposals broadly favour through traffic over village life.

The 315 responses from the village were split, with similar numbers strongly for and strongly against. Overall, 50% (158) supported the scheme, with 42% opposed (132) – still a majority, though there is lower support for the scheme in Alfriston than outside the village, and these 158 positive respondents are c.17.5% of the c.900 population. (ESCC data)

A majority of High Street, North Street, and Village Square respondents – those who use the area most as an amenity and are most affected by the present traffic and the scheme - are opposed to ESCC’s proposals. 52% in these areas with an opinion were not just against; they were strongly against (34% were strongly for). Of all respondents in this area, 51% opposed the scheme, with 42% in support. (ESCC data)

ESCC’s recent letter to us stated that they have to be open to requests for action to address traffic related problems where these are having a detrimental impact on people’s lives and business. Protecting Alfriston’s Traditions & Heritage (PATH) volunteers have therefore surveyed the businesses along the village centre for their views. We found that:-

Alfriston’s businesses along the village centre, many driven by tourism, are even more strongly opposed to the ESCC plans.  An overwhelming 83% are against – and 72% are strongly against. 10% are in favour (7% no comment). (PATH survey data)

ESCC says it is taking action to negate any detrimental effect of the traffic on lives and businesses. However, asked about the effect of ESCC’s plans, 76% believe that ESCC’s proposals will be detrimental to their business, compared to the present layout. Just 10% believe they will be beneficial (14% don’t know or want to comment). (PATH survey data)

We have so far had 29 responses from the 33 active village centre traders we have tried to contact. If any other businesses want their opinions included, we will be happy to update our findings.

We conclude that were an alternative scheme to be made available to the village, it could carry greater support: across the village, in the High Street, North Street, and Village Square area, and amongst Alfriston’s businesses.

Best wishes,

Neil.

Appendix C

ESCC’s reply to Cllr Halliday’s request for clarification on the next steps in the process of implementing traffic lights.
Dear Mr Halliday
 
Thank you for your email of 24 November to Mark Valleley, which he has forwarded to me to respond to. I understand that Mark has also replied to you and advised you that he has now left East Sussex Highways to take up a new role with the County Council.
 
I’d like to clarify the steps that are being taken in respect of the Alfriston High Street traffic management scheme, following the Lead Member for Transport and Environment decision making meeting in September 2016. As you are aware, at that meeting Councillor Maynard approved the recommendation to proceed with the detailed design work for the traffic signals and associated works. I can confirm that this work in now underway and is being undertaken by CH2M who provide the design resource for East Sussex Highways under the County Council’s highways contract arrangements. A report setting out the final design proposals and costs will be taken to a future Lead Member meeting in the Spring of 2017.
 
I note the points raised by a parishioner at the last Parish Council meeting. In respect of community engagement, Councillor Maynard did provide a commitment that officers would keep key stakeholders informed on the development of the traffic signals design work and I can confirm that the County Council and East Sussex Highways will be providing an update in the New Year. I would however like to clarify that we are not proposing any further consultations on the principle of the traffic signals or considering alternative proposals. As was set out at the Lead Member meeting, the potential options to deal with the traffic related problems in the High Street have been extensively investigated over many years.   The results of the consultation demonstrated support for the introduction of traffic signals, with a clear preference for Option 2 involving the full signalisation of Weavers Lane and it is now important that the detailed design work for this scheme is undertaken.
 
I hope this update is helpful and provides some clarity on the next steps in the development of the traffic signal scheme.
 
Best regards
Andrew
Andrew Keer 
Transport Planning Manager | Strategic Economic Infrastructure
Communities, Economy & Transport
East Sussex County Council | County Hall (West B) | St Anne’s Crescent | Lewes | BN7 1UE
Appendix D

Alfriston and Cuckmere Valley Twinning Association- Report 2016.
2016  proved to be another successful Year for the Association. 
Our membership continuous to be at a healthy level of between 70 -80 members, with the largest groups of English and French taking part in the exchange visits
In May the French group,  headed Jean Claude Claire , the mayor of Veules-les Roses,  enjoyed a themed weekend of visits to Sussex gardens and tasted our local food in a convivial evening in the Memorial Hall. They met tPeter Field, our  Lord Lt. at a garden Party hosted by Dr June Goodfield and enjoyed a walk and picnic on the South Downs above Alfriston.
In July the English twinners enjoyed a fascinating weekend at the Linen Festival  in Normandy, which included a large reception at the local golf club, visiting many exhibitions, a fashion show and learning about the history and processes involved in linen production for which the area is renowned.  Most of their production goes to China!
In July the French Market visited Alfriston  an annual event that is much enjoyed.
The Association has continued to hold regular events with a French flavour during the year where we come together for friendship and fun. 
Perhaps the most successful element that has developed quite spontaneously out of the twinning are the informal visits being made across the channel on a very regular basis now. Birthdays, marriages, holidays, walks and visits just to meet and enjoy the company of our now close friends,  take place throughout the year.
Formal Twinning Dates 2017 
2nd-4th June : The French visit Alfriston
22-24th :  September The English visit Veules-les Roses.
Jean Cash Secretary ACVTA

